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CHARLOTTE COUNTY – PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE MPO BOARD MEETING, JULY 29, 2019
MURDOCK ADMINISTRATIVE BUILDING

18500 MURDOCK CIRCLE, ROOM #119

PORT CHARLOTTE FL  33948

MEMBERS PRESENT

Commissioner Ken Doherty alternate for Christopher Constance, MD Charlotte County Commissioner, MPO Chair
Commissioner Joseph Tiseo, Charlotte County Commissioner, Vice Chair
Commissioner Stephen R. Deutsch, Charlotte County Commissioner

Commissioner Paul Andrews, Charlotte County Airport Authority
Vice Mayor Lynne Matthews, Punta Gorda City Council

ADVISORY 

L.K. Nandam, FDOT District One Secretary
STAFF PRESENT

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Sammy Edara, MPO Planner
Bekie Leslie, Administrative Services Coordinator
OTHERS PRESENT
Michael Tisch, FDOT

John Burrage, Citizen/Former CAC Chair/Award Recipient
Lorraine Burrage, Citizen

Mitchell Austin, TAC Chair/City of Punta Gorda
K. Stephen Carter, BPAC Chair

Janette S. Knowlton, Charlotte County Attorney (MPO Legal Services)
Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works/Transportation

Rick Kolar, Charlotte County Transit

Jim Brown, CAC

Charles Counsil, CAC

Paul Sacilotto, Citizen

Wally Blain, Tindale-Oliver & Associates, Inc.
Bruce Landis, Landis Evans & Partners

Betsy Calvert, The Sun
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
MPO Vice Chair Joseph Tiseo called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. The roll call was taken, and the Chair noted that all members were present.  

2. Invocation
John Burrage, Citizen, gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
4. Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
5.  Presentation of the “Peggy Walters” Citizen Mobility Award
Gary Harrell described the accomplishments of John Burrage, the 2019 recipient of the Peggy Walters Citizen Mobility Award.  Commissioner Tiseo stated that when he was a new Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) member, he enjoyed serving with Mr. Burrage.  The MPO Board Members presented the award to John Burrage and posed for a photograph.  Mr. Burrage noted that it was an honor to serve with all previous CAC members.  Despite his recent CAC Chair resignation, he promised to continue attending meetings when possible.  
6. Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no public comments.
7. Chairs’ Reports:
A. MPO Board Chair’s Report
There was nothing to report.
B. Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Chair’s Report
Mr. Harrell described the actions taken at the July 17, 2019 CAC Meeting.  There was a presentation on the recently approved Transit Development Plan (TDP).  CAC Members also recommended MPO approval of the TIP roll forward amendment, the Section 5305(d) Grant Application and the TRIP project priorities with the Lee County MPO.  There was an   
LRTP presentation with a planning exercise.  Discussion also involved the Charlotte Harbor CRA welcome signs and the new Sun Seeker Resort.
C. Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Chair’s Report
Mitchell Austin, TAC Chair, described the July 17, 2019 TAC Meeting. He stated that the same agenda items that the CAC discussed had been covered.  He mentioned the LRTP presentation, noting that the LRTP was the MPO’s most important document.  He described LRTP development as a critical effort and stated he was looking forward to working with all.
D. Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) Chair’s Report
Stephen Carter, BPAC Chair, stated that he had been reelected as Chair at the June 13, 2019 BPAC Meeting, while Betty Staugler was elected as Vice Chair.  Members discussed LRTP development.  Safety issues also were examined, since Deputy Bill Miller provided maps generated from accidents between vehicles and bicyclists/pedestrians. Data indicated that accidents occur most frequently during daylight hours on US 41 (particularly at major cross streets) or nearby roadways.  Stephen Carter displayed a decal stating: “3 feet please.  It’s the Law.”  This decal reflects how automobile drivers need to yield at least 3 feet to bicyclists and pedestrians in the roadway.  Mr. Carter noted that funding for these decals is available from the Peace River Riders Club.  These decals are now being used in Lee County.  Permission will be needed from the Charlotte County Sheriff and Charlotte County government before decal placement on vehicles.  

Stephen Carter indicated that the BPAC will be sending out letters on other bicycle issues soon.  BPAC Members expressed interest in placing safety videos on CC-TV Channel 20.  Multi use paths and sidewalks also were discussed.  
Commissioner Doherty asked that Mr. Carter work with the County Administrator and the Sheriff through proper channels regarding the vinyl decals.  Commissioner Tiseo also supported the decal proposal.  He also stated the BCC recently discussed the need for bicycle marking on Gulf Blvd.  Gary Harrell noted that it was a County road requiring the attention of County staff.  Commissioner Tiseo believed that Gulf Blvd contains a dedicated bicycle lane.  Gary Harrell stated that the issue could be discussed at the next BPAC Meeting and believed that liability issues might be a concern.  Commissioner Doherty noted that Public Works staff should review the Manual for Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) guidance.  Lynne Matthews recommended that City of Punta Gorda and Punta Gorda Police vehicles also might be considered for the decal program.
8.  Local Government Reports:
A. Charlotte County Airport Authority
Commissioner Andrews referred to the Agenda Attachment of materials regarding the Punta Gorda Airport.  He noted that the bid letting for modular offices and an adjacent hanger bldg. would close the following day, and there had been nine applicants who submitted bids for the 
aviation training facility.  The selection committee would then rate the proposals and recommendations would be discussed at the August 18, 2019 Airport Authority 
Meeting.  Commissioner Doherty noted that the BCC had made a recommendation on the issue.  He stated that it was his desire that the Airport could accommodate various interested parties with the RFP process.  Commissioner Andrews stated that he would like to see it work for everyone.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
B. City of Punta Gorda
Vice Mayor Matthews discussed the following City activities:

· Dover, Kohl & Partners update to Citywide Master Plan, Event Center to be held on August 21 at 5 p.m.  All are invited.

· 1% Sales Tax Committee efforts

· Reimbursement checks from FEMA and the State for seawall replacement

· Gilchrist Park restroom building now complete.  Reviewing next round of Harborwalk Area II renovations.  
· Gilchrist Park Pickleball courts will remain status quo (4 courts with sound abatement fencing)
· Buckley’s Pass bid approved with work commencing in 2 or 3 weeks

· Goldstein Street rebricking between Olympia Avenue and Marion Avenue

· Alligator Creek pedestrian bridge project commencing
· Veterans Park Phase II construction is out to bid  
C. Charlotte County

Commissioner Doherty provided a Roadway Update handout covering:
· Burnt Store Road Phase 2 (Notre Dame to North of Zemel Road)

· Olean Blvd (US 41 to Easy Street)

· Harbor Blvd (US 41 to Olean Blvd)
Other issues mentioned were (1) the signalization of Marathon Blvd and SR 776 and (2) the current work on the light at the intersection of Peachland Blvd. and Loveland Blvd.

8. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
FDOT liaison Michael Tisch gave the report: 
A. Appointment of M-CORES Representative

Gary Harrell received an FDOT request to appoint a representative from Charlotte County and a representative from the MPO Board, with the needed names requested by last Thursday, July 25, 2019.  The BCC on July 23, 2019 appointed Commissioner Doherty as Chair of the BCC to be the County’s M-CORES Representative.  The FDOT recommendation was that the 
MPO Board Chair also be an M-CORES representative.  Gary Harrell was currently named as a placeholder until the MPO Board could make the appointment.  
Commissioner Deutsch made a motion to appoint MPO Chair, Christopher Constance as the M-CORES Representative, and Commissioner Doherty seconded the motion.  The motion was approved unanimously.  Gary Harrell agreed to serve as MPO Alternate.
B. I-75 Possible New Interchange North of Kings Hwy Interchange
The item is under review, and FDOT will apprise the MPO Board as it goes forward.  Commissioner Tiseo thanked staff for providing maps of projects. 
C. US 41/Carmalita Street

The project will go out to bid in July 2021.  FDOT will perform design work and coordinate  with local staff.  Commissioner Tiseo noted that it would be helpful to highlight the limits of the proposed work area on the maps. Gary Harrell stated that staff will do this in the future.  Resurfacing and curb work will proceed on this project.

D.  Harbor View Road Combined Funding Studying
Charlotte County may get a State Infrastructure Bank (SIB) loan for this project.  This possibility is under discussion.
E.  SR 31 Roundabout
The interim signal is in place until the roundabout contract is issued at the end of the year.  Commissioner Doherty asked Secretary Nandam about the roundabout’s radius and speed limits.  Secretary Nandam stated the concept for the roundabout includes a design speed, typically 18-25 mph that will accommodate truck traffic.
Commissioner Deutsch asked if there were any long-range plans for improving shoulders on those roadways.  Secretary Nandam stated that FDOT will stabilize the shoulders within the zone, but it would be difficult to do roadway areas outside of the project.

Commissioner Tiseo asked about Right-of-Way acquisition.  Gary Harrell noted that it was unknown until the design is completed.  Commissioner Tiseo inquired if Babcock Ranch development would assist in alleviating flooding in that area.  Secretary Nandam stated that FDOT is working with them with the possibility of using a series of lakes to reduce flooding.
F.  CR 74 Road Widening

The County may apply for a County Incentive Grant Program (CIGP) loan,  since this is a County roadway.
G.  US 41 at Aqui Esta Drive
FDOT staff provided Charlotte County traffic staff with recommendations.  Discussions are underway regarding changing signal heads.  Vice Mayor Matthews wanted a status update to provide to citizens.  Ravi Kamarajugadda had reviewed the FDOT report.  Adding a left turn lane for westbound Aqui Esta traffic was not considered feasible because of the CSX railroad track constraints.  Eastbound traffic will have a turn lane onto northbound US 41.  FDOT and Charlotte County Staffs reviewed the signalization recommendations from the signal warrant study.  The study recommends a five section signal head with protected turn arrows to replace the current standard three section signal head.  County Staff is reviewing the specifics to ensure the mast arm is rated to carry the five section signal head before actual installation.  Secretary Nandam noted that this was an issue of a State road intersecting a City street.  He stated that FDOT will take the lead and provide a timeline.
H.  SR 776 at Flamingo Blvd. 
MPO Board Members discussed the importance of this project for the future of Charlotte County given the intention to complete Edgewater Drive with the ultimate terminus of SR 776.  Traffic growth is also expected in the immediate area with the development of Murdock Village.  Since a County road intersects a State road at the location, staffs will have to work together.  Michael Tisch noted that this project has been identified as an MPO Priority.  Secretary Nandam indicated that funding might be available through the MPO process.  Gary Harrell stated that the MPO had asked for design funding, but now was stepping back to PD&E study funding because of the complexity of the project (Right of Way acquisition, environmental and drainage issues, etc.).  
Other items mentioned by FDOT staff:  
· Piper Road from Jones Loop Road to US 17 is a connection to the Punta Gorda Airport, is a potential SIS connector.  Funding for improvements to Piper Road would be available from FDOT.

· North Jones Loop Road from Burnt Store Road to Piper Road is programmed for a  study to consider six laning this section 
10. Consent Agenda: 

A.  Approval of Minutes: May 6, 2019 MPO Board Meeting

B.  Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Amended and Restated Lease  

                  Agreement


C.  FY 2018/2019 and FY 2019/2020 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) – 

                  Task 8 – FTA Section 5305(d)/Florida Commission for the Transportation 

                  Disadvantaged Planning (TD) Grant Amendments


D. Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) Reappointment

Commissioner Doherty made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
11. PUBLIC MEETING: FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement  

      Program (TIP) Roll-Forward Amendment
Gary Harrell stated that FDOT had requested the Roll-Forward Amendment to allow current projects to commence in the new fiscal year.  A Public Meeting was opened, and no one wished to speak.
Commissioner Doherty made a motion to close the Public Meeting.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
Commissioner Doherty made a motion to approve the amendment of the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO’s TIP for FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 adding Roll-forward projects which could not be obligated during the State’s Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2019.   Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.  The roll call vote in favor of the amendment approval was unanimous.
12. Final Transit Development Plan (TDP) - Report
Gary Harrell stated that on July 9, 2019, the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners received a presentation given by County Consultant Tindale Oliver staff and approved the Charlotte Rides 2020-2029 Transit Development Plan (TDP).  It must be submitted to FDOT for review by September 1, 2019.  The document is a 10-year transit plan that is completed every 5 years with annual progress reports provided in years 2-5.  In accordance with Chapter 14-73.001, F.S., the TDP identifies both funded and unfunded transit needs in Charlotte County.  It is required by FDOT so that Charlotte County may receive eligible Federal and State transit grant funding. 
Rick Kolar of Charlotte County Transit described the plan which resulted from a collaborative effort. 1,421 survey responses had been received from various outreach efforts.  The County has suspended the idea of a fixed route system.  Instead the County has chosen to enhance the  Dial-a-Ride (door-to-door advance reservation paratransit service) using technology.  Mr. Kolar characterized this as a public transit version of Uber and Lyft with two hours of advance notice.  Passengers would be given the ability to make reservations by themselves via  mobile phone.  
Mr. Kolar also described zones known as Charlotte Links in key areas. The County is seeking federal and state development funding with a goal of increased ridership. Additional connections specified in the TDP (US 41/Airport Connector, Englewood Express, Babcock Express, Beach Circulator and Downtown Punta Gorda Circulator) would be accomplished through public private partnerships.  Mr. Kolar stated that Sarasota County Area Transit (SCAT) fixed routes in West County have yielded poor ridership results.  Sarasota County is cutting fixed routes in Englewood and NorthPort.   Commissioner Deutsch observed that door to door service has worked, whereas fixed route service has failed.  However, he stressed that the word needs to get out about the system.  He stated that the use of new transit technology is exciting. Rick Kolar indicated that the University of South Florida/Center for Urban Transportation Research (USF/CUTR) and an outside consultant will assist with implementation of the plan elements.
Commissioner Doherty made a motion to endorse the Charlotte Rides 2020-2029 Transit Development Plan (TDP) for consistency and integration with the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update. Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
13. FY 2019/2020 FTA Section 5305(d) Grant Application
Gary Harrell stated that annually, Section 5305 (d) Funds are allocated to the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and administered 
through the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) for the purpose of metropolitan transit planning.  This year’s allocation of FTA funds is for $86,352.

These funds are used to conduct MPO transit planning activities and the MPO Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).

Commissioner Doherty made a motion to approve the FY 2019/2020 Section 5305 (d) 
Planning and Technical Studies Grant Application including Resolution #2019-04, authorize 
the MPO Board Chair to sign all required documents, and authorize staff to make minor 
changes and adjustments as needed (including minor funding adjustments).

Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
14. 2019 Joint Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) – Project Priorities
Gary Harrell said that FDOT has requested the MPO, working with our regional partners (in this case, the Lee County MPO) to submit a list of Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) Project Priorities.   To be eligible for TRIP funding, regional transportation areas must be established by interlocal agreements; a network of regional roadways must be identified; and regionally significant projects must be prioritized by the regional entity.  

As per the INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT FOR JOINT REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION PLANNING AND COORDINATION BETWEEN THE CHARLOTTE COUNTY-PUNTA GORDA AND LEE COUNTY MPOS, effective April 20, 2012, the MPO Directors have established a Joint TRIP Project List for Charlotte County-Punta Gorda - Lee MPOs.   The Lee County MPO will consider adoption of the Joint TRIP list at a September 2019 MPO Board meeting.  At their July 17, 2019 meetings, TAC/CAC members recommended the MPO Board adopt the proposed Joint TRIP list with modifications with project limits.

Gary Harrell noted that the term “Tern Bay” should be replaced with the term “North of Zemel Road” as a description for the terminus for Burnt Store Road, Phase II.
Commissioner Doherty made a motion to adopt the 2019 Transportation Regional 
Incentive Program (TRIP) Project Priority List, Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO- Lee 

MPO, and submit the list to FDOT. Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.

15. 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Status Update

Gary Harrell indicated that the MPO is required to update its Long-Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) at least every five years. The next update of the LRTP will have a horizon year of 2045 and must be adopted by the MPO Board by October 5, 2020, and subsequently submitted to the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT), the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA).

The MPO’s Consultant, Tindale Oliver, provided an introductory presentation to the Board regarding the schedule and initial planning assumptions being considered for developing the 
2045 LRTP. This presentation included a review of the goals from the 2040 LRTP along with initial observations and suggested revisions for the 2045 LRTP.

The MPO Board members participated in a visioning and interactive exercise designed to identify key principles and initial guidance for developing the LRTP.
16. Public Comments

There were no public comments.
17. Staff Comments
Gary Harrell provided the Board Members with a staff activities summary.  He noted that he and Commissioner Andrews will attend the MPOAC Meeting in Orlando tomorrow.  The Legislative Statement will be reviewed.  
Gary Harrell introduced Sammy Edara as a new MPO staff member and recent Texas A&M engineering graduate.
18. Member Comments
Commissioner Doherty asked staff for an update on ADA requirements at signalized intersections.
19. Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:01 P.M.  The next scheduled meeting of the MPO Board will be held on Monday, October 28, 2019.  [image: image2.png]
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